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EXTENSION LINE January 2025 
Newsletter for the members of the Kenosha County Association for Home and Community Education  
 

A Few Words from President Donna Zarovy 
The 2025 KCAHCE Annual Meeting will be held January 18th, 2025, at the Kenosha County Center.  
We will be installing our new President-Elect Tricia Richardson.  Welcome to the Board Tricia!  This 
year will be one full of learning about HCE locally and statewide for you. 
We will begin on Saturday at 10:30 when we will make our no-sew blankets and then enjoy lunch at 
noon .  A speaker from Freedom for LIFE part of the LIFE Initiative, will explain their program about 
human trafficking, and let us know how we can help.  The Annual Meeting will begin about 12:45 pm.  
Thank you to everyone who participated in the service project. 
The 2025 programs are set.  There is quite a variety.  Hope you can participate 
and bring a friend.  Let them know what HCE is about and all the great things we 
do – maybe they will join, too.  Jerin and her crew (The Bristol HCE Club) have 
added a few “cultural arts” events as well.  A schedule for your fridge is on page 3. 
The entry for our 2025 Cultural Arts Show were given to Club Presidents at the Annual Meeting.  
There are many diverse things to make.  Fill out your form and return it to Rita Larson by the deadline 
of April 1st. Hope we get lots of entries again this year.  Last year we sent 12 items to the state show.  
Further information on page 4 of this Extension Line. 
We have quite a few things coming up in February and March.  Please be sure to check them out on 
page 2.  Also, your 2025 Program Books are enclosed.  Let me know if there are any errors or 
omissions.   
We are going to have a very busy 2025 with our education programs, our 4th Families Branching Out, 
and all our events.  Also, the Milaeger’s Flower Power Scholarship Fund sale is beginning in March. 
A huge welcome to the new members in the Bristol, JJ’s and Merry Makers Clubs.  Learn more about them on 
pages 
I hope you enjoy this year.  It is going to be a true sharing, caring and learning experience.! 
Sincerely, 
 
Donna Zarovy 
2025 Kenosha HCE President 
 

 
The Kenosha County HCE Wisconsin Bookworms 
project is the proud recipient of a generous grant from 
the Green Bay Packers Foundation. 

The 2024 grant sessions for the Green Bay Packers 
Foundation had an education grant component.  Donna 
applied for our Wisconsin Bookworms project.  She was 
notified in late October that we would receive a generous 
grant.  She and Heidi were going to Green Bay on 
November 21st to receive the grant and have a luncheon with some of the 
other 400 recipients of grants, but the weather was bad.  They did receive the 
funds a week later.  See the story on page five about the foundation and the grants awarded in 2024. 
This grant funds Wisconsin Bookworms for 2024! 
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Announcing 2025 KCAHCE Calendar!  
There’s always a place for you in HCE, as we learn • care • share and grow stronger 
together!  The following are the programs and events for Kenosha County HCE for 
2025.   

♦ Saturday, January 18, Association Meeting. Kenosha County Center, 19600 75th Street, 
Bristol, WI, 10:30 AM start. Make no-sew blankets; Noon-pizza or brown bag lunch/RSVP/$; 
12:45 PM, Association Annual Meeting with Freedom is LIFE presentation to explain how HCE 
can help. 

♦ Thursday, February 6, 1:00 PM, Aurora Medical Center, 12500 Aurora Drive, Pleasant Prairie. 
"Medication Safety", Aurora Health staff. 

♦ Thursday, March 6, 11:30AM – 1:30PM, Sturtevant Milaeger’s, Lunch/ RSVP by March 1st.  
Ther will be a small fee for lunch. "Houseplants and Succulents". Flower Power Kick Off for 
Scholarships. 

♦ Wednesday, March 20 – 11:00 AM, Birchwood Grill.  “Art With Jill”.  RSVP $$ 

♦ Saturday, April 5, 11:30 AM  Casa Capri Restaurant, $/RSVP. Spring Event. "Hats Off to 
HCE"~ wear a hat!  Musical Program by Gail Gillmore’s grandniece, Hannah Esch.  
Registration forms will be available soon. 

♦ Friday, April 25, 1:30 – 3:00 PM, Families Branching Out Expo set up, *KCC 

♦ Saturday, April 26, 10:00 AM – 1:30 PM, Families Branching Out Expo, *KCC 

♦ Thursday, May 1, 6:00 PM submit entries for 2025 KCAHCE Cultural Arts Show, Judging 
begins at 6:15 PM. 

♦ Thursday, May 1, 6:30 PM, *KCC, "Active Aging", Cindy Lester 

♦ SUMMER FUN EVENT~ To keep us together • on the go • watch for info!  

♦ August -- Salem Community Library Display and 'New Member Communi-TEA', TBA 

♦ Thursday, August 7, KAMP KCAHCE Pic-IN-Ic. TBD. 

♦ Thursday, September 4, 6:30PM, *KCC, "Native Tribes of Wisconsin", Dr Annie Jones, thru 
Badger Talks 

♦ Saturday, October 18, Fall Focus, Location and time TBA 

♦ Thursday, November 6, 1:00 PM, *KCC, Westosha Senior Center staff member, "Internet and 
Technical Tips". 

♦ December 4, 11:00 AM, Birchwood Grill, "In the Nick of Time" RSVP/$.  Lunch & Show & Tell 
(share a holiday memory/ item).  Bring PB&J for local shelter. 

 
*KCC: Kenosha County Center, 19600 75th Street, Bristol, WI (northeast corner of Highways 45 & 
50). Programs open to the public.  
If you have any questions, please contact me at 262-697-3459.  Thank you. 

~Jerin Moore, HCE Program Vice President 

 (Put this on your refrigerator so you keep track of programs.)  

http://www.milaegers.com/
https://casacapri.com/
https://www.communitylib.org/
https://badgertalks.wisc.edu/
http://tricolirestaurants.com/
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February Education Program 
Join us for our FEBRUARY HCE Meeting at the Pleasant Prairie Medical Center, 12500 Aurora Drive, 
Pleasant Prairie.  It will be held in the Conference Room (located behind the guest desk), for a 
program on “Medication Safety’, focused on older adults.  Our presenter Melissa Ballak-Moe will 
review common classes of medications, and common over-the-counter products that can increase the 
risk of falls, and varied side effects of these medications.  
Meilisa enjoys an interactive chat where the listeners may ask questions and welcome an open 
discussion regarding medication safety. This program is free and open to the public. And free blood 
pressure screening will be offered before/during/and after the program. A small cafe' is on site that 
serves mostly Starbucks beverages, and light food options.  Come for the program and stay for a 
coffee! For further info leave a message at 262.697.3459.  
 
2025 Community Service Project  

The 2025 Community Service Project, planned by the Good Neighbors HCE Club, 
will be to support Freedom for LIFE. The LIFE Initiative, Inc., aims to collaborate 
with all essential organizations and agencies to prevent, combat and eradicate 
human trafficking as well as recover and support all victims of this crime.   

The first aspect of support that we will be providing for them is fleece blanket throws. The organization 
put out a request for 75. Several of the Good Neighbors Club members have been watching for sales and 
purchasing the throws.  Others have been gathering fleece fabric with the plan to create throws.  Prior to 
our Association meeting on January 18th, we will be working to assemble some no-sew blankets for this 
initiative.  Please arrive at 10:30 to begin. 

Our tentative plan for the later part of the year is to collect small personal care toiletries for the bags that 
are provided to the victims as they are initially supported and comforted.   

~ Linda Volling, Good Neighbors  
2025 Scholarship Applications 
Happy 2025!  The Scholarship applications are available. Please share with a family member or an individual 
you would want to recommend.  The deadline Is May 1st.  Each club President has a couple of copies and it is 
on the Kenosha County HCE website: www.wahceinc.org/kenosha-county-hce. 
We look forward to this year’s deserving applicants of which we’re sure there are many! 
Any questions contact Rita Larson 262 652 4418 or Donna Zarovy 262 857 7502. 

~ Scholarship Committee Rita Larson, Chair 
 
Art With Jill 
Also, mark your calendar for “Art with Jill” on March 20th at 11 o’clock at the Birchwood 
Grill. It will be another special “artistic” class with Jill Montgomery. Lunch rsvp (order off 
the menu). 
Questions call Rita Larson 262 652 4418, Cultural Arts Comm Merrymakers 

“Flower Power” 

This is the third year for our “Flower Power” campaign to raise money to 
support the Kenosha County HCE Scholarship Program.  We will launch the program at 
the March 6th education program at Milaeger’s.  More information will be available soon.  
Let’s try to break the $1,000 mark for scholarships! 
  

    
    

  

https://freepngimg.com/png/10810-calendar-png
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/3.0/
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Cultural Arts 
The Cultural Arts application forms are now available.  Each County President was given two applications at 
the Annual Meeting on the 18th.  Please contact either your Club President, or Rita Larson Scholarship Chair 
for a hard copy.  Call or text Donna at 262-945-7502 to receive an electronic copy.  It is also on the KCAHCE 
website at www.wahceinc.org/kenosha-couny-hce .  We hope to have an even bigger display this year than 
last. 
The Art Show will be held in conjunction with the May 1st education program at 6:30 PM at the Kenosha 
County Center.  Entries can be dropped off between 5:45 and 6:00 in Room A or B.  Judging will begin at 6:15.  
The results will be available at the end of the education program. 
Let’s start creating! 
Questions call Rita Larson 262-652-4418. 
Merrymakers Cultural Arts Committee  
 
FAMILIES BRANCHING OUT? 

Families Branching Out is a WAHCE award-winning multi-generational event.  This is 
our fourth year of sponsorship.  We anticipate about 45-50 exhibitors this year.  For 
2025, Donna Zarovy and Jeri Moore will once again Co-chair the event. 
Additional committee members include, Teri Constant, Mary Flanagan, Claudia Gray, 
Florence Hammelev, Justine Hammelev-Jones, Heidi Konz, Marcia Richards, Tricia 

Richardson, Pat Rosemann, Ruth Rossman Mary Starr, Linda Volling and Carol Wallner. 
Most of last year’s exhibitors are returning.  New exhibitors are being obtained, and the Kenosha 
County’s Safe Kids Strong Families campaign is going to hold their annual Family Fun Run/Walk 
directly preceding FBO at the Kenosha County Center on the walking path.  If you have any exhibitors 
you would like to see, let us know. 
FBO was developed as a free, hands-on community-wide expo which aims to: 

• strengthen families  
• provide a resource event fair for all generations 
• cultivate a "learn • care • share" mindset 
• engage the community and promote HCE 
• encourage volunteerism 
• model "learn by doing"  

Please Save the Dates:   
• Friday, April 25, Kenosha County Center set up starting about 1:30PM 
• FBO Event Saturday, April 26, KCC, 10:00 AM – 1:30 PM 
• Saturday, April 26, Time TBD Pre event Safe Kids Strong Families Walk Run 

Help is needed prior to the event to distribute flyers, obtain funding for lunch for the exhibitors and 
“goodie bags” for the children, advertise the event, and do the preliminary set up on Friday.  BUT – 
we also need help on Saturday to “run” the event, man the HCE booth, act as hostesses, and take 
down after the event is over.  Please call me or Jerin to say “YES – I want to help!” 
Please contact Jerin Moore at 262-697-3459 (jerin1947@gmail.com or Donna Zarovy at  
262-945-7502 (zarovy@frontier.com) to volunteer or share your thoughts about the event. 

~ DonnaZarovy  
 
 
  

http://www.wahceinc.org/kenosha-couny-hce
mailto:jerin1947@gmail.com
mailto:zarovy@frontier.com
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Green Bay Packers Foundation Awards Grants 
The Green Bay Packers Foundation announced in October it has distributed $1.5 
million in annual grants to 398 civic and charitable groups throughout the state of 
Wisconsin in its annual distribution of grants. Wilson Jones, chairperson of the 

Foundation, made the announcement, honoring and recognizing the outstanding efforts and services 
performed by each of the organizations.  
Of the Foundation's contributions, 54 grants – aggregating $210,550 – were awarded to Brown 
County organizations.  Additional grants, totaling $1,289,450, were made to 344 other groups around 
the state. "We’re proud to award $1.5 million through our annual Packers Foundation grants this 
year,” said Packers President/CEO Mark Murphy. “We are incredibly grateful for the work the recipient 
organizations carry out each and every day. The Packers are honored to recognize and support their 
dedication to positively impacting their communities.”  
This year’s grant cycle focused on organizations that will direct the funds toward the need areas of 
arts and culture, athletics and education. Grants were awarded to organizations located in 55 of 
Wisconsin’s 72 counties, with 143 grants going to arts and culture, 66 to athletics and 189 to 
education.  Grants ranged from $3,000 to $8,000. 
The Kenosha HCE was fortunate to receive a grant for their Wisconsin Bookworms Program.  
Kenosha HCE purchases a set of books (five to seven books per set) for children in Head Start.  
Readers go to the Brass School, Chavez Center and Westosha Head Start, read a book monthly to 
the children, and then give each child a book bag to keep their books in and a book.  The books in the 
set are in English and Spanish.  The funding will be used to purchase books, activity sheets, labels 
and book bags.  Members thank the Green Bay Packers Foundation for their generous donation.   

Wisconsin Bookworms 
The Kenosha Wisconsin Bookworms project is pleased to report that the 24-25 school 
year has an increase of student participants to 234! We are finally reading to the 
number of students prior to Covid. Over the past few years with the decreased number 
of students, the changes to all-day classrooms versus two sections of half-day 
classrooms, and the recent addition of a full Spanish class, we needed to be flexible 
with our annual order in June. Having had some extra books, we were able to provide some books 
and read during the Family Branches out event.  

We are grateful for several memorial gifts and being awarded generous gift grants from the Kenosha 
Community Foundation, the Lions Foundation of Kenosha, Kenosha Women’s Network and the 
Green Bay Packers Foundation. It is wonderful our community finds value and partnership in our 
reading program. Thank you to Donna Zarovy for her efforts of preparing the grant submissions, 
interviewing and communicating on behalf of the project.  

Currently we have 8 readers in 13 classrooms reading and engaging with the 234 students at Chavez 
Learning Center and Brass Community School in Kenosha and Holy Cross Head Start in Wilmot. By 
the school year end, each student receives a set of seven books along with a Wisconsin Bookworms 
tote bag.  

Thank you for the opportunity to serve our future readers-  

Heidi Nevoso and Donna Zarovy  
Co-Chairs of Kenosha Wisconsin Bookworms  
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2024 Community Service Project 
The Good Neighbors HCE Club would like to thank all the Kenosha County HCE members who 
participated in the 2024 service project in support of Matthias Academy.  They received the following 
thank you from Matthias Academy for our support in 2024. 
 

 
 
Kenosha County Assoc. for Home & Community Education, 
 
Thank you for your generous monetary gift. To achieve our mission, we depend on the 
generous support of individuals like you. Your giving has strengthened Matthias 
Academy's essential programs and initiatives.  
On behalf of our entire organization, thank you for providing endless opportunities for 
extraordinary adults.  
 
Sincerely, 
Matthias Academy Corporation 

 

2024 Cultural Arts Entry by Jerin Moore 
This was Jeri Moore's entry for the 2024 WAHCE Cultural arts Poetry category.   Her poem is inspired 
by her mother’s watercolor painting of a barn that hangs in Jeri's entryway of her home. Besides 
paper-paint-yarn-fabric; floss etc. the Spring Cultural Arts includes putting pen to paper in poetry or 
verse. Why not write a poem this weekend?   
  
 
 I Love Barns... 
 
No matter the hue. 
Be they worn and woody 
   red, yellow or blue. 
For my senses perk up, 
   Intrigued I then be; 
And the camera I grab 
    for that is just me. 
When I'm out and about, 
      angling a  view; 
    driving near barns 
   I yearn more to see. 
For they carry an essence 
   Of a love deep within; 
And conjure up memories that 
connect once again. 
 

 
   For moving to Kenosha 
 Mom's death was still new; 
And when hanging her painting, 
        I got it ~and knew. 
         'Prescient' it was, 
   and my word for the day; 
   With Moms watercolor 
       'painting' the way. 

 
    For we'd grown more 
            Than close~ 
  Were kindred best friends; 
       And her only intent 
    Was for colors to blend.  
     Now when I see barns 
         Worn and woody 
         Red yellow or blue; 
     A presence transcends 

And Mom's love streams 
through 
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Bristol HCE Club News 
The Bristol Club meets at noon every second Monday at various 
restaurants and has developed a wonderful camaraderie among its 
now twenty-two members!  
We have only two actual Bristol village members these days, with 
twenty of our members from Kenosha, Pleasant Prairie and Racine. 
It is a diverse group ranging in age from 37 to 100; which brings its 
own joie d'vivre and 'sparkle'!  
Two of our long-time members, Sue Willems whose health has kept 
her from joining us, and Marybeth Zuhlke whose active life as a 

caregiver, substitute teacher and community volunteer have decided to retire from our group.  We are 
sad and we will miss their participation in our group. 
Our Club salutes, its past president, Joanne Kevek of too many years to 
mention for her steady and guiding leadership and we welcome Gail 
Gillmore and Jeri Moore in a Co-President role. The Club discussed 
dividing into two clubs due to its size, as it is difficult to find open 
Monday meeting spots to fit our needs; but voted to stay together as a 
cohesive unit dividing tasks.  
Heidi Konz accepted Treasurer from Bennie Oass and Barb Zaloudek 
Scholwin volunteered to steer a new birthday greeting role via either  
e-cards or snail mail. 
For the Fall Focus Event, our Team of Nurses (Teri Constant, Bennie Oass, Vee O'Neal, Karen 
Russo, Mary Starr, and Carol Wallner) headed up the Auction Basket organization for Bristol Club; 
and we could not have been more pleased with the outcome.  THANK YOU!  We welcomed three 
new members for 2025: Cara Chistensen, Kathy Orisek and Jen Weinstein all because someone 
chose to ASK! 
The Club is chairing the 2025 spring event, "HATS OFF TO HCE", scheduled for Saturday, April 5, 
11:30AM at Casa Capri. Gail Gillmore's grandniece, Hannah Esch will provide a musical program 
along with a special member salute.  Members are encouraged to wear a hat   A spring bonnet or 
something you choose to decorate or embellish to add to the fun is more than OK!   
Reservations and payment will be asked to be sent in advance of the event with the menu and price 
forthcoming. 

~Jerin Moore, Bristol Co President  

Bristol HCE Club New Members  

We welcome three new Bristol Club members who have recently joined HCE being asked by Jeri 
Moore.   Have you asked anyone lately?  Try it, they too might say YES!  
Jen Weinstein 
HI! I am Jen. I enjoy reading, learning languages, and playing with my Shepherd-Husky mix, Maddie. 
I grew up in Illinois and at 18 went blind from my immune system overreacting and attacking my 
central nervous system.  
Since I am inherently stubborn, I finished high school, went to blind school for a couple of months, 
played softball, and headed off to Illinois State in the fall. By this point, some vision had returned, and 
I was able to earn a BA in Russian and an M.Ed. in Elementary Education from the University of 
Illinois at Chicago.  
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In 2001, I married Keef, whom I first met and briefly dated in high school, and we moved into our first 
home in Kenosha. Three years later, we expanded our family to three, and 22 months after that, 4. 
Our son Ethan is a junior at Madison and Austin is a freshman at Stout. They are both brilliant and 
amazing humans. 
I have done multiple things over the years and try to keep busy since leaving full-time teaching.  In 
addition to private tutoring, I do some freelance writing for textbooks. I have volunteered at Aurora 
and Nash Elementary, am on a ladies’ bowling league, and started studying Spanish last year. My 
goal for 2025 is to read a Stephen King book in Spanish.  
I met Jeri in a local Facebook group. Realizing we were neighbors, Jeri introduced me to HCE. I love 
volunteering and helping others, have already volunteered to help with the Extension Line in any way 
possible and look forward to the community outreach and volunteering opportunities offered by HCE 
 

Kathy Orisek 
Hello. I am Kathy. I was born in the Philippines and came 
to the US at the age of fourteen. My parents met during 
WWII when the Americans liberated my mother’s 
Philippine village from the Japanese. In 1962 My father 
retired from the service and brought our family back to his 
hometown of Chicago. Because of my father’s job as a 
cook for United Airlines, I was able to fly first class to 
Hawaii, which became my second home for $12. I could 
also order steak and lobster even if it was not on the 
menu. When other passengers asked why my meal was 
different, I would say, “I ordered a special diet, and this is 
what I got. Lucky me!!!” 

After my husband’s death in 1975, I travelled back to the Philippines as well as to Japan, Italy, and 
Hawaii.  I worked as a personal executive assistant for a bank and four major corporations for almost 
40 years. I also worked for a travel company and a party planning company. For the last 15 years, I 
have been a caregiver. I currently live with my sister in Bristol. 
In addition to traveling, I enjoy Tai Chi and will be signing up for a line dancing class. I enjoy cooking 
and gardening. I also love watching or going to sports games and learning to be a good baker. I met 
Jeri and Barb at the Tech Connect class at the Westosha Senior Center. 
 
Cara Christensen 
(Justine Hammelev-Jones had the pleasure of getting to know and interview Cara Christensen at the 
Bristol HCE Christmas party.)  
Cara is a bubbly young lady who has a daughter, Bee, who attends 9th grade virtually. Each time 
Cara mentions Bee, her eyes light up with pride. Cara also helps raise Olivia, a one-year-old, with her 
life-long friend and partner.  Cara shared many fond stories of how they grew to be a beautiful, 
blended family. 
Something you may have in common with Cara is a love for reading. Her favorite author is Jacqueline 
Carey who primarily writes fantasy fiction. Also, if you love Star Trek the way Cara does you will love 
her tattoo of a Star Trek quote. Ask her to show it to you next time we are together! 
Cara's nick name is "Princess Sparkles”, and she truly does sparkle - inside and out!  She has 
genuinely positive energy that will make anyone smile. Cara first met Jeri, at KAFASI where she 
worked as the Meals on Wheels Coordinator. It was fun getting to know Cara, and I know you will 
agree she sparkles! ~ by Justine Hammelev Jones 

~ Jerin Moore and Jen Weinstien 
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December Craft Event at Birchwood: 
About 14 Kenosha HCE members attended the Christmas Craft event at 
Birchwood grill.  We ordered lunch off the menu and then made a few 
Christmas crafts.  Jeri prepared “kits” for us to make stars out of straws, freeze 
dried oranges and cinnamon sticks for ornaments, and large stars out of paper 
bags.  Donna did a demonstration showing a couple of different ways to make 
bows.  Jenny from Birchwood judged the “ugly” sweater contest.  It was a very 
fun event and enjoyed by all. 

Bristol Club members deliver the grape jelly to 
the Shalom Center collected at the December 
event at Birchwood Grill.   
Left  to right: Justine Hammelev-Jones, Jen Weinstein, Jeri Moore, 
and Gail Gillmore (in car) 
Plans are underway for another Christmas event in December of 
2025. 

 

Good Neighbors Christmas Donation 
The KCAHCE Good Neighbors group gathered at Good Neighbor 
Holly's beautifully decorated home on Saturday to put together Gift 
Bags for the Veterans Outreach of WI/Tiny Homes (Racine). Fifteen 
bags were put together with Christmas goodies, treats, an amazon gift 
card and a Christmas card, one for 
each Veteran living at the location. 
They were delivered by Good 
Neighbor Kim and her Father.  
Sonya; the Program Director, said 
that most of these vets have no 

family and that gifts from the community are their only Christmas 
gifts, so our donations are certainly appreciated. Sending out a 
special thanks for hosting Holly!  
 
New JJ’s Members 
Welcome to Jeanette Beard and Annette Reese to Kenosha County HCE.  Both ladies are former 
members, first, of Rock County HCE and after they disbanded Walworth County HCE.   

Jeanette M. Beard was born, attended a one room and three-room 
school in Sauk County Wisconsin. She attended Baraboo Senior High School, 
Sauk County Teacher’s College, and the University of Wisconsin Whitewater. 
Jeanette taught for 33 years at Monroe School in Janesville (Rock County) WI.  
I was a 9 year 4-H member growing up and have continued to support that 
organization as a parent, grandparent and project leader since 1979. 
Jeanette’s mother was a charter member of Extension Homemakers in Sauk 
County. Her sister, Shirley Steinhorst is a member in Sauk County and the 
WAHCE S.W. District Director. Jeanette was the Rock County HCE president 

for ten years until it disbanded.  She then joined Walworth County until it disbanded December 31, 
2024. She looks forward to learning through Kenosha County HCE. 

EL to r: Members Margaret, Pat, Sue, 
Karen, Holly, Linda, Kim, And Annee. 
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Jeanette is a painter and historian for barn quilts.  She was part of the original Rock County Barn 
Quilt Committee in 2010.  At the time, she was the President of the Rock County HCE.  She learned 
to draw, paint and assemble barn quilts.  She also produced several barn quilt calendars.  Money 
from the calendars was used to purchase books for the Rock County HCE Bookworms project. 
 
Annette Reese:  
I am Annette Reese from Milton, W,I and have been involved for less than ten 
years with HCE, first in Janesville, then in Elkhorn, and now in Kenosha. It is a 
pleasure to take part in an organization having such high standards of 
learning, caring, sharing and helping others.  
It is so special to me that we value safeguarding our homes and families. A 
current hobby of mine in the winter is seed starting outside.   
Annette is currently the Southeast District Secretary.  Welcome Annette! 
 
Debbie Wilson 

My name is Debbie Wilson.  I have lived in Kenosha all my life.  I am married 
and celebrated my 50th Wedding Anniversary in November. Boy time flies.   
I have two daughters and three young grandchildren.  I managed independent 
senior apartment buildings for 24 years.  Before that, I worked at the 
University of WI with Donna Zarovy and discovered HCE. HCE sounded like a 
lot of fun.  I retired recently. 
My grandchildren say I can no longer work as I need to help take care of 
them. They say we are a lot of work, Nana.  I like to sew and garden. My 
favorite is growing tomatoes.  I learned to drive a motorcycle, getting my 

license several years ago. My husband and I go riding looking for fun things to do. 
I look forward to seeing what good things life has for my future and meeting new people with HCE. 
- 

Barb Ludwig of Merrymakers will be featured in the Spring edition. 
 

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
Extension Line Committee 
If anyone has any ideas for articles, please let us know.  
We encourage clubs to submit articles and pictures 
from their meetings   A special thank you to KCAHCE 
members who helped assemble this newsletter.  Please 
send all address corrections to us. 
Donna Zarovy Marcia Richards 
zarovy@frontier.com richardskreuserm@gmail.com 

How to find us: 
 On Facebook: Kenosha County 

Association for Home and Community 
Education.  Find county info, local 
happenings, and any changes to our 
calendar. 

 On the state website: 
https://wahceinc.org/ Find information 
and forms for all Wisconsin HCE 
counties. 

 On the county website:  
https://wahceinc.org/kenosha-county-hce/ 
contains information specific to Kenosha 
County. 

KCAHCE Executive Board 
Donna Zarovy, President 
Tricia Richardson, President-Elect 
Jerin Moore, Vice President 
Margaret McCabe, Treasurer 
Ruth L. Rossman, Secretary 

 

mailto:zarovy@frontier.com
mailto:richardskreuserm@gmail.com
https://wahceinc.org/
https://wahceinc.org/kenosha-county-hce/

